Here’s the original
Minutes Hate’

‘Two

Have you ever noticed how viral outrage regularly rips through
social media? Pity the poor individual or group who suffer the
burning heat of the public’s wrath. Yet, as quickly as it
comes, it’s over. Then there’s a lull for a few days, and then
we’re on to the next outrage.
If it troubles you, as it does with us, you might find comfort
and terror in George Orwell’s “Two Minutes Hate” created in
1984. It’s not hard to see the parallels. Perhaps the most
disturbing line in the whole piece is the following:
“The horrible thing about the Two Minutes Hate was not that
one was obliged to act a part, but, on the contrary, that it
was impossible to avoid joining in.”
How true of so much of our social media outrage. If you are
not denouncing whatever target has drawn the ire of the
masses, you may quickly find yourself a target. But even
setting that fear aside, how easily so many are drawn into
outrage these days without knowing all of the facts or having
a real vested interest in the issue or occurrence.
The mass psychology is all too eerie. It’s even worse when you
read Orwell’s description below. Enjoy…
“The next moment a hideous, grinding speech, as of some
monstrous machine running without oil, burst from the big
telescreen at the end of the room. It was a noise that set
one’s teeth on edge and bristled the hair at the back of one’s
neck. The Hate had started.
As usual, the face of Emmanuel Goldstein, the Enemy of the
People, had flashed on to the screen. There were hisses here
and there among the audience. The little sandy-haired woman

gave a squeak of mingled fear and disgust. Goldstein was the
renegade and backslider who once, long ago (how long ago,
nobody quite remembered), had been one of the leading figures
of the Party, almost on a level with Big Brother himself, and
then had engaged in counter-revolutionary activities, had been
condemned to death, and had mysteriously escaped and
disappeared. The programmes of the Two Minutes Hate varied
from day to day, but there was none in which Goldstein was not
the principal figure…
Winston’s diaphragm was constricted. He could never see the
face of Goldstein without a painful mixture of emotions. It
was a lean Jewish face, with a great fuzzy aureole of white
hair and a small goatee beard — a clever face, and yet somehow
inherently despicable, with a kind of senile silliness in the
long thin nose, near the end of which a pair of spectacles was
perched. It resembled the face of a sheep, and the voice, too,
had a sheep-like quality. Goldstein was delivering his usual
venomous attack upon the doctrines of the Party — an attack so
exaggerated and perverse that a child should have been able to
see through it, and yet just plausible enough to fill one with
an alarmed feeling that other people, less level-headed than
oneself, might be taken in by it. He was abusing Big Brother,
he was denouncing the dictatorship of the Party, he was
demanding the immediate conclusion of peace with Eurasia, he
was advocating freedom of speech, freedom of the Press,
freedom of assembly, freedom of thought, he was crying
hysterically that the revolution had been betrayed — and all
this in rapid polysyllabic speech which was a sort of parody
of the habitual style of the orators of the Party, and even
contained Newspeak words: more Newspeak words, indeed, than
any Party member would normally use in real life…
Before the Hate had proceeded for thirty seconds,
uncontrollable exclamations of rage were breaking out from
half the people in the room. The self-satisfied sheep-like
face on the screen, and the terrifying power of the Eurasian

army behind it, were too much to be borne: besides, the sight
or even the thought of Goldstein produced fear and anger
automatically. … But what was strange was that although
Goldstein was hated and despised by everybody, although every
day and a thousand times a day, on platforms, on the
telescreen, in newspapers, in books, his theories were
refuted, smashed, ridiculed, held up to the general gaze for
the pitiful rubbish that they were — in spite of all this, his
influence never seemed to grow less. Always there were fresh
dupes waiting to be seduced by him. A day never passed when
spies and saboteurs acting under his directions were not
unmasked by the Thought Police. He was the commander of a vast
shadowy army, an underground network of conspirators dedicated
to the overthrow of the State…
In its second minute the Hate rose to a frenzy. People were
leaping up and down in their places and shouting at the tops
of their voices in an effort to drown the maddening bleating
voice that came from the screen. The little sandy-haired woman
had turned bright pink, and her mouth was opening and shutting
like that of a landed fish. Even O’Brien’s heavy face was
flushed. He was sitting very straight in his chair, his
powerful chest swelling and quivering as though he were
standing up to the assault of a wave. The dark-haired girl
behind Winston had begun crying out ‘Swine! Swine! Swine!’ and
suddenly she picked up a heavy Newspeak dictionary and flung
it at the screen. It struck Goldstein’s nose and bounced off;
the voice continued inexorably. In a lucid moment Winston
found that he was shouting with the others and kicking his
heel violently against the rung of his chair. The horrible
thing about the Two Minutes Hate was not that one was obliged
to act a part, but, on the contrary, that it was impossible to
avoid joining in. Within thirty seconds any pretense was
always unnecessary. A hideous ecstasy of fear and
vindictiveness, a desire to kill, to torture, to smash faces
in with a sledge-hammer, seemed to flow through the whole
group of people like an electric current, turning one even

against one’s will into a grimacing, screaming lunatic. And
yet the rage that one felt was an abstract, undirected emotion
which could be switched from one object to another like the
flame of a blowlamp. Thus, at one moment Winston’s hatred was
not turned against Goldstein at all, but, on the contrary,
against Big Brother, the Party, and the Thought Police; and at
such moments his heart went out to the lonely, derided heretic
on the screen, sole guardian of truth and sanity in a world of
lies. And yet the very next instant he was at one with the
people about him, and all that was said of Goldstein seemed to
him to be true. At those moments his secret loathing of Big
Brother changed into adoration, and Big Brother seemed to
tower up, an invincible, fearless protector, standing like a
rock…
…
The Hate rose to its climax. The voice of Goldstein had become
an actual sheep’s bleat, and for an instant the face changed
into that of a sheep. Then the sheep-face melted into the
figure of a Eurasian soldier who seemed to be advancing, huge
and terrible, his sub-machine gun roaring, and seeming to
spring out of the surface of the screen, so that some of the
people in the front row actually flinched backwards in their
seats. But in the same moment, drawing a deep sigh of relief
from everybody, the hostile figure melted into the face of Big
Brother, black-haired, black-moustachio’d, full of power and
mysterious calm, and so vast that it almost filled up the
screen. Nobody heard what Big Brother was saying. It was
merely a few words of encouragement, the sort of words that
are uttered in the din of battle, not distinguishable
individually but restoring confidence by the fact of being
spoken. Then the face of Big Brother faded away again, and
instead the three slogans of the Party stood out in bold
capitals:
WAR IS PEACE
FREEDOM IS SLAVERY

IGNORANCE IS STRENGTH”
And here’s the video from the movie:

